
McMillan LLP | Brookfield Place, 181 Bay Street, Suite 4400, Toronto, Ontario, Canada M5J 2T3 | t 416.865.7000 | f 416.865.7048 
Lawyers | Patent & Trademark Agents | Avocats | Agents de brevets et de marques de commerce 
Vancouver | Calgary | Toronto | Ottawa | Montréal | Hong Kong | mcmillan.ca 

Reply to the Attention of: Mary Flynn-Guglietti 
Direct Line: 416.865.7256 

   Email Address: Mary.flynn@mcmillan.ca 
Our File No.: 210424 

Date: June 20, 2022 

BY EMAIL (clerks@vaughan.ca) 
 

The Office of the Clerk 
City of Vaughan 
City Hall Level 100 
2141 Major Mackenzie Drive 
Vaughan, ON 
L6A 1T1 

Attention:  Todd Coles, Clerk of the City of Vaughan 

Dear Chair and Members of the Committee of the Whole: 

 

Re: Vaughan Committee of the Whole Meeting of June 21, 2022 
Item No. 6.2 – File No. 26.7      
Promenade Centre Secondary Plan (“PCSP”)      
Our Client:  1529749 Ontario Inc.  (“Torgan”)      
Our Client’s Lands:  7700 Bathurst Street, City of Vaughan 

We are the solicitors retained by 1529749 Ontario Inc. (“Torgan”), the owners of the 
lands municipally known as 7700 Bathurst Street, in the City of Vaughan.  Our client’s lands 
are located at the southwest corner of the intersection of Bathurst Street and Centre Street 
and fall within the boundaries of the PCSP.  Applications for an Official Plan amendment and 
Zoning By-law Amendment for the Phase 1 lands, consistent with Minutes of Settlement 
entered into between our client and the City of Vaughan, were filed on July 7, 2020 with 
updated resubmissions on September 23rd, 2021 and January of 2022. 

Both our client and our client’s planning consultants, Weston Consulting have actively 
participated in the PCSP consultation process.  We have also had an opportunity to review the 
draft of the PCSP and the Draft Official Plan Amendment (“draft OPA”) that is being considered 
at the June 21, 2022 meeting of the City’s Committee of the Whole.  We appreciate the time 
and energy of City staff’s work on the PCSP and we are supportive of many of the policies of 
the PCSP, such as the land use designations and permissions proposed for our client’s lands.  

However, although Torgan’s Planning Consultants have had many meetings with City 
staff and have provided written submissions regarding our concerns related to the various 
drafts of the PCSP, we note that the proposed draft of the PCSP before the Committee of the 
Whole for consideration fails to modify the PCSP to address our concerns.  Specifically the 
proposed PCSP does not adequately consider the existing site-specific conditions and historic 
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planning approvals granted by the Ontario Municipal Board (now referred to as the Ontario 
Land Tribunal) for the our client’s lands related to the existing road network and infrastructure 
conditions and agreements. 
 

Attached to my letter is correspondence from Weston Consultants dated June 20, 2022 
that sets out our specific concerns related to the draft PCSP.  Both Mr. Guetter of Weston 
Consulting and myself will be available for the Committee of the Whole’s meeting to make a 
deputation related to the PCSP and the draft OPA.  Kindly ensure that my correspondence and 
Mr. Guetter’s attached correspondence is made available to the Members of the Committee 
of the Whole. 
  

Kindly ensure that we are provided with notice of any matters related to the PCSP. 
 
Yours truly, 
 
 
 
 
Mary Flynn-Guglietti  
 
Encl. 
cc: Johnathan MacIntyre 
 Ryan Guetter, Weston Consulting 
 Matthew Halo, Weston Consulting  
 Mitch Gascoyne, Centrecourt 
 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Planning and Development Department 

City of Vaughan 

2141 Major Mackenzie Drive 

Vaughan, Ontario L6A 1T1 

 

                                                  June 20, 2022 

                                                          File 5803 

 

  

Attn:  City of Vaughan Committee of The Whole 

RE:   Vaughan Committee of the Whole Meeting of June 21, 2022 

Item No. 6.20 

Promenade Centre Secondary Plan (“PCSP”), File No. 26.7 

1525749 Ontario Inc. 

7700 Bathurst Street 

 

Weston Consulting is the authorized planning consultant for 1529749 Ontario Inc., (“Torgan”) the 

registered owners of PCL 5-1, SEC 65MM2325; BLK 5, PL 65M2325; EXCEPT PTS 1 AND 6 ON 

PLAN OF EXPROPRIATION YR2278033, CITY OF VAUGHAN, municipally known as 7700 

Bathurst Street in the City of Vaughan (herein referred to as the ‘Subject Property’). A re-

submission of planning applications OP.16.006 & Z.20.19 for Phase 1 of the Subject Property was 

provided to the City of Vaughan in January 2022. This application is now before the Ontario Land 

Tribunal. This letter is prepared in response to the Promenade Centre Secondary Plan (“PCSP”) 

Staff Recommendation Report being presented to City of Vaughan Committee of the Whole on 

June 21, 2022.  

 

Both our client and their legal representive, McMillan LLP, have actively participated in the in the 

PCSP consultation process. We have also had an opportunity to review the draft of the PCSP and 

the Draft Official Plan Amendment (“draft OPA”) that is being considered at the June 21st, 2022, 

meeting of the City’s Committee of the Whole (“COA”). We appreciate the matter being advanced; 

however, we continue to have concerns with the draft PSCP, OPA and Staff Recommendation 

Report, and are not satisfied that our previous issues have been satisfactorily addressed.  

 

On behalf of Torgan, we have expressed to Vaughan Staff and Council that the draft PCSP does 

not adequately consider the existing site-specific conditions and historic planning approvals 

granted by the Ontario Municipal Board for the Subject Property, including existing road and 

infrastructure conditions and agreements, and does not fully accommodate or consider the active 

planning applications being reviewed by City of Vaughan Staff (File Nos. OP.16.006 and 

Z.20.019). 

 

We are attaching letters prepared by McMillan LLP and Weston Consulting that have been 

included in previous Committee meetings. Many of the concerns identified in the attached letters 

have not been addressed by City Staff in the recent updates of the Draft PSCP and Staff 

Recommendation Report. 
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Commentary and Responses on the Draft PSCP OPA and Staff Recommendation Report 

 

The following themes and specific comments are provided in addition to those issues raised in our 

previous attached correspondence. We ask that the Committee consider this feedback in response 

to Item 6.20 – File 26.7 being considered at Vaughan COW on June 21, 2022. 

 

1. We are not supportive of the Multi-Modal Transportation Network proposed in Schedule 

‘E’ of the draft PSCP. The Draft PSCP continues to propose the ultimate relocation of 

Promenade Circle. Schedule ‘E’ does not align with the proposed development on the 

Subject Property, and the development framework that was approved by the Ontario 

Municipal Board.  

 

We have requested that the north south road, labelled as NS-3 on Schedule F be provided 

as a private road, not a public road. This request has not be accommodated.  

 

2. We generally support the proposed heights and densities for the Subject Property as set 

out on Schedule ‘D’ – Height, Density & Use Parameters of the Draft PCSP. A maximum 

height of thirty-five storeys and densities of 6.5 times the lot area is generally consistent 

with the planning applications that are under review by the City of Vaughan for the Phase 

1 portion of the Subject Property. However, we are concerned with the redistribution of the 

height and density within the Secondary Plan Area (i.e., Promenade Mall) and are 

concerned with the future developability of the Phase 2 portion of the Subject Property, 

which is not yet the subject of site-specific applications. 

 

We request that the City of Vaughan confirm in the PCSP whether the density is to be 

calculated on a gross or net (netting parkland dedication/public road conveyances) area 

basis. If the density calculation is based on net, then it will have a direct impact on the 

planned development on the Subject Property (phases 1 and 2). Accordingly, we suggest 

that if density is considered on a gross area basis it be inclusive of parks or land 

conveyances, alternatively should density be calculated on a net basis the permitted FSI 

for the Subject Property should be increased. 

 

3. We recognize that the minimum densities for the Disera-Promenade Bus Rapid Transit 

Major Transit Station Area (‘MTSA’) was endorsed by Regional Council at 200 people and 

jobs per hectare (‘pjh’), the Secondary Plan Area warrants a population and jobs density 

that is much greater.  

 

We have reviewed the draft PCSP and request that the projected densities within the 

Secondary Plan Area be a target, not a maximum. 

 

4. We have concern with the proposed active “Retail, Service Commercial or Public Use 

Frontage” proposed on Schedule ‘D’ of the PCSP, as it is in direct conflict with the 

proposed development of the Phase 1 portion of the Subject Property. Furthermore, the 

parkland dedication that is illustrated on Schedule ‘D’ does not align with the proposed 

development principles that have been discussed with Parks Staff in relation to the Phase 
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1 development. Discussions have been held with City of Vaughan Planning and Park 

Planning Staff as part of the Phase 1 development and  with Vaughan Planning Staff 

concerning the parkland dedication for the Subject Property that have  not been achieved 

as it relates to the proposed and final location of the park block for the Subject Property 

particularly as it relates to the Phase 1 portion of lands and its bearing on the balance of 

the property. We request that the Draft PCSP policies and schedules be flexible in the 

location of park blocks and that the size of the parkland be subject to applicable parkland 

dedication requirements. 

 

5. We have reviewed the proposed policy framework that relates to surface parking in the 

PCSP and have identified issues with policies in Sections 4.4 and 5.5, as it appears to 

conflict with the proposed Phase 1 development, which supports surface parking for retail 

uses. We believe surface parking is key to the ultimate success of the retail component of 

the development. While we appreciate the desire to generally limit surface parking 

additional flexibility is required is necessary to support the retail and office component of 

the development.  

 

Based on input from our client’s transportation engineer, we request that the residential, 

retail and office parking rates from the Vaughan Metropolitan Centre apply to the Subject 

Property except for visitor parking rates; and we reserve the right to request that reductions 

via a parking study and Transportation Demand Management (TDM) measures be 

considered for site-specific planning applications.  

 

Please refer to our suggested modifications to policies 4.4 and 5.5 in our November 2021 

letter. 

 

6. We are also have concerns regarding the proposed private and public roads on Schedule 

F of the PCSP. We have requested that the north south road, labelled as NS-3 on Schedule 

F be provided as a private road, not as a public road. We have repeatedly requested that 

the east west road, labelled as EW-1C and EW-1D be considered as a private and not a 

public road. This is important for the viability of at-grade retail envisioned along these 

streets. Furthermore, we have concerns with the planned north-south public street (“Public 

Local Street”) as a road greater than fourteen metres in planned width does not reflect the 

proposed condition in the Phase 1 planning applications for the Subject Property, nor the 

work conducted by our client’s transportation consultant.  

 

In addition, we have concerns with the proposed implementation / sequencing of the 

proposed roads within the PCSP and suggest appropriate flexibility in these policies to 

permit an applicant to demonstrate a suitable phasing as part of the development 

application process as it is advanced.  

 

The functionality of the shared use path has not been appropriately addressed. The shared 

use paths depicted in Development Area B and C on Schedule F are incompatible with our 

development proposal, as they impact the viability of the at grade commercial and retail 

uses. Policy 5.2e of the PCSP proposes additional language in the provision of 
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“consideration for [the] provision of vehicular access;” however, this policy still does not 

adequately address the proposed condition on the Phase 1 property and could impact 

further phases and accordingly is not acceptable. We have anticipated that full access, 

including pedestrian, bicycle and vehicular, is required to accommodate the proposed 

development. It should be acknowledged that the modifications to the Shared Use Paths 

on Schedule ‘E’ of the PCSP that we requested in our November 29, 2021, letter have not 

been addressed in the draft of the PCSP. We stand by our prior request for modifications 

set out in our November 2021 letter. 

 

7. Despite repeated requests to the PCSP Team, we were not granted access to the 

methodology or data supporting the transportation elements of the PCSP, which has 

limited our client’s transportation consultant’s ability to conduct the appropriate 

assessment of the Secondary Plan schedules and policies. Access to the methodology 

and data is crucial to fully understand the proposed PCSP and be able to provide a 

comprehensive response.  

 

8. We provided our feedback to City Staff and Committee on Section 3.1.4 of the PCSP in 

November 2021. Our position on this Section remains the same, and we recognize that 

the policy will be implemented as an overall target that aligns with the Vaughan Official 

Plan (VOP) 2010 policies. It is noted that this policy should be interpreted contextually in 

its application rather than an explicit policy requirement for each application. 

 

9. The Subject Property currently operates as a stand-alone retail use permitted as of right 

in the Vaughan Official Plan and Zoning By-law 1-88. Notwithstanding the planned 

development on the Phase 1 portion of the Subject Property, the east portion of the Subject 

Property will continue to operate under its current retail use. We request that Policy 3.2.2 

of the plan recognize this appropriately. 

 

Concluding Comments 

 

We are appreciative the efforts that City Staff have made in the preparation of the update to the 

PCSP and acknowledge that multiple meetings have been held with our clients to discuss the 

proposed development of the Subject Property. As currently drafted, the proposed PCSP does not 

appropriately address our client’s concerns and although we support the general principles of the 

plan and many of its policies, there are key concerns, summarized herein, that remain unresolved 

and accordingly are not acceptable.  

 

We request that City of Vaughan Committee consider our comments and direct staff to collaborate 

with us to ensure that the appropriate modifications to the PCSP are made prior to adoption. We 

therefore recommend that it would be appropriate to defer this matter until such time as our client’s 

issues can be appropriately addressed.  

 

We appreciate the opportunity to provide these comments and will endeavor to discuss the same 

with Staff as well. Should you require any additional information or clarification, please do not 

hesitate to call the under undersigned at extension 241 or Mathew Halo at extension 282.  
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Yours truly, 

Weston Consulting 

Per: 

 

 

 

Ryan Guetter, BES, MCIP, RPP 

Executive Vice President 

 

cc.  Clients 

 Mary Flynn-Guglietti, McMillan LLP 

 City of Vaughan Clerks Department 

 Nick Spensieri, City Manager 

 Haiqing Xu, Deputy City Manager 

 Fausto Filipetto, Manager Long Range Planning  

 

Encl. Letter from McMillan LLP to Committee of the Whole, dated November 29, 2021  
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Reply to the Attention of:  Mary Flynn-Guglietti 
Direct Line: 416.865.7256 

   Email Address: Mary.flynn@mcmillan.ca 
Our File No.: 210424 

Date: November 29, 2021 

BY EMAIL (clerks@vaughan.ca) 
 

The Office of the Clerk 
City of Vaughan 
City Hall Level 100 
2141 Major Mackenzie Drive 
Vaughan, ON 
L6A 1T1 

Attention:  Todd Coles, Clerk of the City of Vaughan 

Dear Sir: 

 

Re: Vaughan Committee of the Whole Meeting of November 30, 
2021                  
Item No. 4 - File No. 26.7                   
Promenade Centre Secondary Plan (“PCSP”)                  
Our Client:  1529749 Ontario Inc.                  
Our Client’s Lands:            7700 Bathurst Street, City of Vaughan  
 

We are the solicitors retained by 1529749 Ontario Inc., the owners of the lands municipally 
known as 7700 Bathurst Street, in the City of Vaughan.  Our client’s lands are located at the 
southwest corner of the intersection of Bathurst Street and Centre Street and within the 
PCSP.  Applications for an Official Plan amendment and Zoning By-law Amendment for the 
Phase 1 lands, consistent with Minutes of Settlement entered into between our client and 
the City of Vaughan were filed on July 7, 2020 with an updated resubmission on September 
23rd, 2021. 
  
Both our client and our client’s planning consultants, Weston Consulting have actively 
participated in the PCSP consultation process.  We have also had an opportunity to review 
the draft of the PCSP and the Draft Official Plan Amendment (“draft OPA”) that is being 
considered at the November 30th, 2021 meeting of the City’s Committee of the Whole.  We 
appreciate the time and energy of City staff work on the PCSP and we are supportive of 
many of the policies of the PCSP, such as the land use designations and permissions 
proposed for our client’s lands.  
 
 
 

ferranta
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We are attaching a letter dated November 30, 2021 from Ryan Guetter of Weston 
Consulting providing a detailed commentary and proposed modifications related to the PCSP 
and the draft OPA specific to our client’s site.  Both Mr. Guetter and myself will be available 
for the Committee of the Whole’s meeting to make a deputation related to the PCSP and the 
draft OPA.  Kindly ensure that my correspondence and Mr. Guetter’s attached 
correspondence is made available to the Committee of the Whole. 
  
Kindly ensure that we are provided with notice of any matters related to the PCSP. 
 
Yours truly, 
 
 
 
 
Mary Flynn-Guglietti  
 
Encl. 
cc: Johnathan MacIntyre 
 Ryan Guetter, Weston Consulting 
 Matthew Halo, Weston Consulting  
 Mitch Gascoyne, Centrecourt 
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Development Planning Department 

City of Vaughan 

2141 Major Mackenzie Drive 

Vaughan, Ontario L6A 1T1 

 

March 12, 2021 

File 5803 

 

Attn:  James Harnum, City Manager 

 

RE:  Promenade Centre Secondary Plan, Draft Transportation Network 

 7700 Bathurst Street 

 

Weston Consulting is the authorized planning consultant for 1529749 Ontario Inc., the registered 

owners of PCL 5-1, SEC 65M2325; BLK 5, PL 65M2325; EXCEPT PTS 1 AND 6 ON PLAN OF 

EXPROPRIATION YR2278033. CITY OF VAUGHAN, municipally known as 7700 Bathurst Street 

in the City of Vaughan (herein referred to as the ‘subject property’). The subject property is located 

at the southwest corner of the intersection of Bathurst Street and Centre Street and is currently 

occupied by three commercial buildings with at grade parking. Weston Consulting have made 

representation on behalf of the owners as part of the Promenade Centre Secondary Plan and have 

submitted planning applications for the future development of the subject property.  

 

The purpose of this letter is to provide an overview of the history of the lands and the status of 

current planning applications on the subject property and comment on the draft Promenade Centre 

Secondary Plan following a virtual meeting held on February 25, 2021, with the City of Vaughan 

Promenade Centre Secondary Plan team, where a draft Transportation Network Schedule for the 

Secondary Plan Area was presented in advance of the formal Landowners Meeting and further 

public engagement. It is our understanding that the draft Land Use Plan and Transportation 

Network Plan will be circulated to the landowners of review and comment in advance of a future 

Landowners Meeting. This letter serves are commentary in advance of that release and in advance 

of a meeting with the City of Vaughan, specific to Promenade Circle and future servicing 

implications associated with the future development of our client’s lands and the evolution of the 

Secondary Plan’s build-out. 

 

In addition to the below, we note that Weston Consulting prepared and submitted a letter, dated 

May 22, 2020, in response to the City of Vaughan’s Promenade Centre Secondary Plan and 

Comprehensive Transportation Study, dated April 29, 2020, that was presented at the 

Stakeholders Meeting held on May 22, 2020. The letter dated May 22, 2020 commented on the 

draft land use plan, transportation network, and infrastructure and servicing issues associated with 

the Secondary Plan Area and previously supported the proposed Transportation Network, subject 

to additional comments and modifications within the Secondary Plan policies.  

 

Property Rights and Access Easements 

 

As noted above, the subject property is identified as Block 5 on Plan 65M2325 (refer to Figure 1 

of this Letter). Properties in the M-Plan are bound by Centre Street (The King’s Highway No. 7), 
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to the north, Bathurst Street to the east, Clark Avenue to the south and properties abutting Part of 

Lot 4, 5, Concession 2 to the west. A majority of the properties within the M-Plan do not afford 

direct access onto public right-of-way’s, and are only afforded access to publicly-owned roadways 

through Block 10 (refer to Figure 2 of this Letter). These Parts are now known as Promenade 

Circle, North Promenade, West Promenade and South Promenade.  

 

The subject property is bound by three private roads being Promenade Circle to the south and 

east, North Promenade to the west. The subject lands have existing easements registered on title 

that grant unrestricted access, in perpetuity, over the private rights-of-ways. The subject property 

continues to maintain permanent easement access and subsurface serviceability to these 

privately-owned Parts in Plan 65M2325 (attached for review).  

 

History of Planning Applications and Appeals on the Subject Property 

 

A site-specific appeal for the Vaughan Official Plan 2010 (VOP2010) was filed with the Ontario 

Municipal Board (OMB) on October 17, 2012. Subsequently, an appeal to the site-specific Official 

Plan Amendment (OPA) application was filed to the OMB November 22, 2017. A settlement of 

these appeals was reached with the City of Vaughan through Minutes of Settlement endorsed by 

the LPAT on February 25, 2020 which set out the following:  

 

• The site-specific VOP2010 appeal be withdrawn, subject to the proposed modifications 

that Volume 2 of the Official Plan shall not apply and that the lands remain designed High-

Rise Mixed-Use under Volume 1;  

• That the site specific OPA application be revised to include only the Phase 1 portion of the 

lands for approximately 750 residential units;  

• That the City process the revised OPA application and future Zoning By-law Amendment 

(ZBA) application prior to the completion of the Promenade Centre Secondary Plan;  

• That the City may require the conveyance of lands for a future right-of-way to Centre Street 

through the Phase 1 applications, but that the settlement in no way prohibits the objection 

of the owner from challenging or appealing any decision of the City respecting the Phase 

1 proposal; and 

• That no Phase 2 applications will be submitted prior to the adoption of the Promenade 

Centre Secondary Plan. 

 

Since this settlement, OPA and ZBA applications have been made to the City in response to the 

above for only the Phase 1 portion of the lands. These applications are currently under review.  

 

Impacts of the Draft Transportation Network 

 

The draft Transportation Network concept presented by Staff in the February 25, 2021 meeting 

has not been formally shared with us by the City of Vaughan. As such, our analysis to date is 

preliminary in nature as we have not had the ability to comprehensively study the proposed 

transportation network changes, nor the technical rationale that would inform these proposed 

modifications to the road network. We do request that this information be shared as soon as 
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possible so that the analysis can be further supplemented by a more in-depth review of the 

transportation network and the background research supporting its recommendations.  

 

Based on our preliminary review of the draft Transportation Network, it fails to recognize the above 

noted issues that affect the subject property and does not recognize the existence of the 

easements registered on title in favour of the subject property or the implications of their removal 

in land locking the subject property from right-of-way access. Through the circulation of the Phase 

1 applications, the Region has provided comments that future access by way of private driveway 

to Centre Street will not be provided. This is consistent for the portion of frontage along Bathurst 

Street. Therefore, the proposed realignment of Promenade Circle and redesign of Promenade 

North would render the subject property, and particularly the Phase 1 development lands 

inaccessible until a future right-of-way connect to Centre Street is built.  

 

Additionally, the proposed Transportation Network does not recognize the intent of the approved 

Minutes of Settlement previously agreed to by the City of Vaughan that provides for the approval 

of the Phase 1 applications outside of the scope of the Secondary Plan process. This proposed 

Transportation Network as presented to us in our recent meeting does not recognize this in again 

removing the access to the Phase 1 lands or through the requirement of a Centre Street 

connection, which is ultimately linked to the approval of the Secondary Plan, which would 

determine the ultimate location of this connection.  

 

Conclusion and Next Steps 

 

By submission of this letter, we formally request that a meeting be scheduled with yourself and 

applicable City of Vaughan Staff in order to review and discuss the above in the context of the 

Phase 1 development of the subject property and the implications of the City’s proposed 

Transportation Network for the Promenade Centre Secondary Plan. We ask that you provide your 

availability at your earliest in order to advance these discussions prior to a landowners meeting 

with other stakeholders within the Secondary Plan area.  

 

Thank you for your attention to this matter. Should you require any additional information, please 

contact the undersigned at extension 241 or Sabrina Sgotto at extension 243.  

 

Yours truly, 

Weston Consulting 

Per: 

 

 

Ryan Guetter, BES, MCIP, RPP 

Executive Vice President 

 

c. Client 

Mary Flyyn-Guglietti, McMillan LLP 

 Nick Spensieri, Deputy City Manager 

 City Solicitor 
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